COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

November 13, 2017

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on November 13, 2017 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:


Mayor Ed Beasley
Charlie Johnson, Councilman
Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman 
Elliott Jones, Councilman 
Eddie Billings, Councilman 

Morris Tate, Engineer


Mike Jones, Attorney

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector 
Visitors:


Annette Sipper



Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Morris Tate to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Mike Jones to ask a prayer. 
The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of October 23, 2017.  Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.
Mayor Beasley called on Mr. Tate for his report. Mr. Tate reported routine work was performed in all departments. Chairman Tate stated the dedication for the AMEA-City of Luverne Solar Research Project at the facility located at the corner of U.S. Highway 331 and Industrial Parkway will be Tuesday, November 28th at 11 a.m.
The mayor called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. The clerk reported the Crenshaw County Chambers Christmas Tree Lighting is Thursday, November 30th at 6 p.m. at the Douglas Park in the gazebo. The Christmas parade is Saturday, December 2nd at 11 a.m. Councilwoman Smyth stated Mr. Ronnie Davis is donating a rebar Christmas tree to the city for Douglas Park.
Mayor Beasley stated everyone has a copy of the police report. 
 Councilman Johnson reported the fall program is going well and the park is being maintained.
Mr. Tate stated he spoke with Chairman Carter and the Airport Authority is having a board meeting tomorrow night at 6 p.m. The mayor stated Attorney Jones drew up contracts for Travis Capps and Mr. Walker. Attorney Jones stated he has prepared a one year lease for Mr. Travis Capps for the new hanger at $150 a month and $25 a month for water bill. There is a one year lease for Mr. Walker for the old hanger at $450 a month, $25 a month for water bill and a $900 deposit to be paid up front. After some discussion, Councilman Smith made a motion that if the parties accept the contract to approve them, but if there are any discrepancies hold until the next meeting. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.  
Mayor Beasley stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Neal’s report. Mr. Neal stated everyone was invited to the Luverne Fireman’s annual Christmas dinner on Thursday, November 30th at 6:30 p.m. at the Dei center.
The mayor appointed Councilman Kip Smith to be the liaison to work with the Fire Department.

Mayor Beasley stated he met with Alabama Power Company this week. The mayor discussed Alabama Power owning a piece of property on Concrete Plant Road where they will be installing a single switching station. The mayor also reported that Alabama Power Company owns property joining the cemetery on Jeffcoat Street that they would like to donate the property to the city. Attorney Jones advised the council not to accept this property because when you own it you are responsible for the cemetery. There would be no benefit for the city or any reason to own it.

The mayor advised the council that Pepsi will be having a food drive in the parking lot of the old Oxford building on November 16th.

Mayor Beasley discussed Sherry Prevett wanting to have a 5th Street Market on Saturday, November 18th from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. She would like to block off 5th Street from the main street to the alley. The mayor stated he spoke with the chief and he said it wouldn’t be a problem to block off the street. After some discussion, Councilman Billings made a motion to close the street for the time requested as long as Ms. Prevett collects the $10 fee from each of her vendors. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and all was in favor.
Mr. Tate stated the mayor met with Southern Engineering and they have provided a cost estimate on a sidewalk project that would be federally funded for 80 percent but the city would pay 20 percent. Mr. Tate stated the project would be putting a sidewalk down the west side of 331 from Pepsi to Dr. Tompkins office. Also, putting a sidewalk from Benny Horns old store to Lurleen B. Wallace. The city’s matching portion would be around $250,000. The mayor discussed whether the city should apply for the sidewalk grant or use the city resources for the CDBG grant if funded for some much needed paving. Mr. Tate stated he would get some figures for paving together and bring it back to the council.
Mayor Beasley called on Mrs. Annette Sipper to speak. Mrs. Sipper thanked the council for allowing her to speak. Mrs. Sipper discussed an event that was held on Friday, October 27th on the outside of a church close to her home where the noise was extremely loud. Mrs. Sipper asked the council before any other event like this was approved to please consider the neighbors. Mrs. Sipper thanked the council for their time. Mayor Beasley stated he would take a different approach the next time the city is confronted with an event like this. The mayor thanked Mrs. Sipper for coming and making them aware of what happened.
Councilwoman Smyth reported the Domestic Violence Task Force for Crenshaw County and Safe Harbor will have a crawfish boil tomorrow night at the Country Club with the Fox Brothers playing from 7 p.m. – 9 p.m.

The mayor discussed another police car that is not in good condition. Mayor Beasley stated the chief can get a car fully equipped for $5,500. After some discussion, Councilman Smith made a motion to give the mayor and clerk permission to look at the budget to see if the city has the funds to purchase the police car and if the city has the funds to move forward with purchasing the vehicle for $5,500. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.


Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Smith seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

